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2. Updates for noting 

2.1. Waste being sent back from Indonesia 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

We are working closely with the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade  the Environmental 
Protection Authority and Customs on this issue and options to deal wi h these containers if 
and when they are returned to New Zealand.  We will keep you informed. 

2.2. London Protocol – Norway resolution 

You have received a briefing from the Minister of Foreign Affairs and Trade, dated  
25 September 19, 41st Consultative Meeting of Contracting Parties to the London 
Convention and the 14th Meeting of Contracting Parties to the London Protocol. 

The Norwegian Government has sought New Zealand’s support for its joint resolution (with 
the Netherlands) to provisionally apply the 2009 amendment to article 6 of the London 
Protocol, which is not yet in force. The proposal would allow states to transport CO2 
across boundaries for sequestration in sub-seabed geological formations (oil and gas 
reservoirs). The proposal will be discussed at the Meeting of Contracting Parties to the 
London Convention and the London Protocol from 7-11 October 2019.  

New Zealand intends to support Norway and Netherland’s resolution. New Zealand was 
one of 15 countries that supported the 2009 amendment and our international approach 
has been to support carbon and capture storage activities. Currently, New Zealand does 
not sequester CO2 in the seabed and there are no plans to utilise the provisional 
application. However  we consider the proposal aligns with the purpose of the Protocol 
because CO2 streams from carbon capture processes are listed as a waste that may be 
considered for dumping  

2.3. Request from Netherlands for New Zealand to consider participation in plastic 
initiatives 

A formal message was issued by the New Zealand post in the Hague providing an update 
on circular economy and agriculture from the Netherlands ahead of a New Zealand visit 
from Prime Minister Rutte on October 8-9.  

The Netherlands has set an ambitious domestic target to re-use its waste and transition to 
a circular economy by 2050. Plastics has been identified as a priority area. New Zealand 
has been asked to consider participating in various projects launched by the ‘Platform for 
Accelerating the Circular Economy’ (PACE), namely the New Plastics Economy or the 
Global Plastics Action Partnership (GPAP).  

The New Plastics Economy Global Commitment is facilitated by UNEP and the Ellen 
MacArthur Foundation. New Zealand signed up to the commitment in October 2018.  
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GPAP is a platform for discussion and collaboration amongst various existing and 
emerging initiatives to support governments facing plastic pollution challenges (particularly 
in developing economies). GPAP will advance action through partnerships with the 
Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), Small Island Developing States (SIDS) 
and Africa. New Zealand is supporting a number of initiatives through the Ministry of 
Foreign Affairs and Trade including work in ASEAN and SIDS regions.  
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1. Strategic priorities  

1.1. Summary of public engagement  for Consultation Process 
 
The Ministry has now completed its roadshow consulting on key matters - protecting our 
productive land, growing our cities to benefit people and the environment, better dealing with 
harmful waste and chemicals, and taking action for healthy waterways. 
 
Over the six weeks of consultation we held: 

• hui with iwi 
• meetings for the general public  
• primary sector meetings specifically focused on freshwater issues 
• workshops with councils 
• environmental Non-Government Organisations (eNGOs), youth and primary sector 

policy workshops 
• online webinars with LGNZ, the Winegrowers Assn (80 people) and farmers 

 
In total, we held over 60 meetings, visiting regions across the country, with almost 7,500 
attendees.  
 
The meetings were largely dominated by discussion on the freshwater policy proposals set 
out in the Action for Healthy Waterways discussion document. During informal one-on-one 
discussions at the end of the formal meetings there was some useful feedback on the other 
consultation matters. A question that came up several times was how the various national 
policy statements interacted.  
 
There was near universal agreement at the meeting that New Zealand needs to improve the 
health of our waterways and ecosystems, though divergent views on whether existing 
activities would achieve this, or whether, and where, stronger regulation was needed. There 
was also near universal acknowledgment that urban, as well as rural, people need to make 
changes to reduce their impacts on waterways. 
 
Information as to the general tone of the meetings are set out below. A detailed summary of 
the issues raised by each audience will be included with the submissions analysis: 
 

• Hui with iwi were generally focused on freshwater policy proposals, with some 
limited discussion on some of the other policy proposals and on the scope of the 
Resource Management reform.  
 

• Public meetings were largely focused on freshwater, and so the presentations often 
focused on the Essential Freshwater proposals. Officials also gave short 
presentations about proposals for highly productive land, urban development, 
product stewardship and Hazardous Substances and New Organisms (HSNO) 
assessment, and provided opportunities for less formal discussions about these at 
the end of the presentations. The meetings were well attended (usually around 300 
people), often including farmers from the wider region.   
 

• Primary sector meetings were also open to the public, and were targeted at 
discussion about the impact of the freshwater and highly productive soils proposals 
on farmers. These meetings drew between 170 and 350 people, partly as a result of 
primary sector organisations (Beef and Lamb, Dairy New Zealand and Federated 
Farmers) promoting the meetings and inviting farmers to stay for an industry 
workshop at the conclusion of the meeting.  
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• Council workshops generally focused on the technical detail of the policy. Focus 
varied depending on the region. Concerns were raised about councils’ ability to 
implement the policies, particularly for smaller councils. The timing of the consultation 
was also noted as being difficult due to local elections. 

 
Submissions received for each consultation: 

• HSNO – 44 
• Product Stewardship – over 4000 
• Highly Productive Land – over 240 
• Urban Development – over 240 

 
All consultations are now closed with late submissions still being accepted on freshwater 
proposals until the 31 October 2019.  
 
Documents in demand  
Alongside the meetings, many more New Zealanders have visited our website to find out 
more about the policy proposals and submit their views. In the past few weeks  the Action 
for Healthy Waterways page had over 22,000 unique visitors (that is, 22,000 different people) 
and many may have returned more than once. Over 11,000 people visited the page on 
Reducing harm from waste and over 5,000 visited the page on Planning for successful cities. 
Protecting our Land and Hazardous Substances together had over 3 000 visitors. 
 
The vast majority of visitors to each consultation page took the time to read either the 
discussion document, or the shorter summary document. In the case of Action for Healthy 
Waterways, more than 15,000 people downloaded the discussion document and summary. 

 

1.2. Submissions on hazardous substances assessments 
 
Consultation on proposed improvements to hazardous substances assessments closed on 
30 September 2019. We are currently analysing the submissions and commissioning a 
cost benefit analysis. We aim to complete a summary of submissions this month and 
provide advice to you and Minister Parker on options for legislative change by the end of 
November. 
 

1.3. Business and Economic Research Ltd (BERL) report summary  
 
The Ministry commissioned BERL to provide a combination of market and environmental 
analysis about the potential impacts of waste to energy incineration in New Zealand. The 
repor  is attached for your information and its findings are summarised here.  We intend to 
work with Ministry for Business, Innovation and Employment (MBIE) on further advice that 
would support a s rategic position on waste to energy for New Zealand. 
 
Overall the report recommends a cautious approach to considering waste to energy 
proposals for New Zealand. The primary risks to consider include:  

• Undermining incentives designed to reduce the use of virgin materials  
• Disrupting the evolution of recycling and recovery sector, despite an intention to focus 

on residual waste 
• Displacing renewable energy 

There are economic and commercial challenges that any waste to energy proposal would 
need to overcome in order to be viable in New Zealand. In addition proposals would be 
subject to consenting requirements under the Resource Management Act. However it is 
important to develop a strategic view to inform future investment decisions related to New 
Zealand's resource recovery infrastructure investments.  

We will keep you informed as our work with MBIE develops. 
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2. Updates for noting 

2.1. Marine Report Release of Our Marine Environment 2019 
 

Our Marine Environment 2019, the latest in the Ministry’s environment reporting series, was 
launched on Thursday. The report highlights the main issues affecting our marine 
environment, and particularly the cumulative effect of these issues. The report received 
significant media coverage at launch, with particular interest in plastic waste. We will continue 
to use the report to raise awareness and encourage action with stakeholders and the public. 
 

2.2. WasteMINZ conference 
 
You have requested a summary of some of the key themes and feedback from the recent 
WasteMINZ conference (including the preceding Territorial Authorities forum)   
Ministry officials engaged with a variety of stakeholders during the conference and presented 
on several topics from the Ministry’s work programme (including the waste levy expansion, 
regulated product stewardship, National Resource Recovery (NRR), and the amendment to 
the Basel Convention). 
The exploration of expanding the waste levy was well supported by Territorial Authorities 
(TAs). However, there were consistent concerns around possible increases in illegal dumping 
and farm dumps becoming tip sites. TAs suggested that the objectives of the levy be clearly 
communicated along with how they were allowed to spend levy funding. Some TAs were 
interested in how much additional funding would be available following any increase in levy 
revenue, particularly smaller, rural TAs which struggle with limited resources and smaller 
populations. Compliance, monitoring and enforcement activities for any additional landfill 
sites subject to the levy was seen as very important but required more of a central or regional 
government role. 
Following your announcement of the container eturn scheme at the conference, there was 
a lot of enthusiasm and interest from a wide range of stakeholders. The beverage and 
container producers were keen to understand the nature of the process and how they would 
be represented. Some expressed concerns hat glass would be in scope. 
Stakeholders at the conference were very supportive of the NRR work programme. However, 
there were concerns that the work programme needed to be ‘future-proofed’ to ensure it 
would endure any political change as the sector sees the work as being critical. Stakeholders 
also noted the linkages between NRR and any future priority products in that infrastructure 
investment wou d need to be made to support any related schemes. Optical sorters were 
seen as a key capability deficit for the smaller material recovery facility operators.  
In regards to the amendments to the Basel Convention, there was general interest on how 
this would be operationalised domestically. There was also acknowledgement that some 
importers may impose ‘stricter’ requirements than what has been agreed to via the Basel 
amendments. Stakeholders (such as MRF operators and exporters) will need to determine 
what, if any, changes are required to ensure compliance (eg, infrastructure upgrades). 
Subject to Cabinet approval, the Ministry will begin consultation on the options to implement 
the amendments to the Basel Convention in early 2020. 
We also received feedback from conference attendees on the operation of the Waste 
Minimisation Fund, particularly from past recipients. This largely supported our own 
assessment that there were opportunities for refining the process and applying a more 
strategic lens to investments. 
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2.2. Next meeting of the Waste Advisory Board 

We are planning the next meeting of the Waste Advisory Board (the Advisory Board). We 
would like to hold the meeting during the week starting 18 November 2019. 

The focus of this meeting will be to seek the Advisory Board’s advice on the expansion of 
the waste disposal levy discussion document subject to approval by Cabinet. We are drafting 
a letter for you to acknowledge the Advisory Board’s advice on the regulated product 
stewardship consultation, and to start a dialogue with the Advisory Board on the waste 
disposal levy ahead of the meeting. 

We also plan to update the Advisory Board on the progress of the container return scheme, 
an update on the Prime Minister’s Chief Science Advisor’s report on Rethinking Plastics, 
and an update on the summary of submissions work following the regulated product 
stewardship consultation. 

Would you like to attend this meeting and do you have a preferred day during the 
week beginning 18 November 2019? 

Yes/No 

Monday 18 / Tuesday 19 / Wednesday 20 / Thursday 21 / Friday 22 

3. Updates for noting 

3.1. Draft Programme for Australian Meeting of Environment Ministers 

You are attending the Australian Meeting of Environment Ministers (MEM) in Adelaide on 7-
8 November 2019. You have indicated that you would like to engage with relevant 
organisations in Adelaide outside of the formal MEM and have provided your preferences for 
prioritising meetings based on suggestions provided to you via the weekly update report for 
the week starting 14 October 2019. Ministry Officials are working with your office and the 
Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade to provide you with a proposed programme, which will 
include the site visits on the MEM agenda, engagement opportunities with Australian 
Ministers and a small number of side meetings. You will be accompanied by Liz Butcher from 
the Mana Honohono team. 

3.2. Linda Cooper’s resignation from the Waste Advisory Board 
As you will be aware, Linda Cooper has provided you with written notice of her resignation 
from the Waste Advisory Board.  
Any member of the Waste Advisory Board can resign from office by giving written notice to 
you under section 94(3) of the Waste Minimisation Act 2008. This resignation is effective 
mmediately. 
Linda’s term was due to expire on 16 August 2020 (as is David Carter’s term). You will have 
seven members on the Waste Advisory Board if Jacqui Forbes, Denise Roche, and Don 
Chittock accept your offer of appointment. We recommend that you commence the process 
to fill the vacancy from Linda’s resignation during the nomination round in 2020.  

3.3. Update – National Environmental Standard (NES) for Outdoor Storage of Tyres 
As agreed, we contacted a range of stakeholders to find out more about the likely impacts of 
a 40m3 threshold for discretionary resource consent. We found that the threshold will affect 
groups of businesses that wouldn’t have been affected under a 200m3 threshold. There would 
also be a significantly increased impact on livestock farms. We are completing our 
assessment of the options and preparing a section 46A report with recommendations for your 
consideration.  
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